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	In 

attendance 
	Andrew Keeble (Director of Finance), Dr Sonia Virdee (Deputy Secretary), Susie Morgan [agenda items 10 and 11], Stephen McAuliffe [agenda items 12, 13 and 14], Claire Nixon [agenda item 14] 

	

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANOUNCEMENTS


	
	The Chair welcomed Dr Nancy Kula, Head of Department of Language and Linguistics, as a new member of Council.
	01/16

	
	
	

	
	The Chair thanked Dr Sally Irvine for her service to Council, following her recent resignation. 
	02/16

	
	
	

	
	The Chair congratulated Celia Edey, University Treasurer and member of Council since 2006, on being awarded an OBE in the New Year Honours list for her contribution to higher education in Essex and Suffolk. 
	03/16

	
	
	

	
	Chair’s action had been taken on behalf of Council to approve the appointment of the following member of staff to the role of Deputy Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education (Social Sciences):

· Dr Magda Abou-Seada (Essex Business School)
	04/16

	
	
	

	
	Members of Council were reminded of the need to complete the Prevent Awareness and Equality and Diversity online training courses.
	05/16


	
	
	

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	
	Members starred items 19 and 21 for discussion.
	06/16

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	
	There were no declarations of interest.
	07/16

	4 MINUTES (C/16/01)


	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 23 November 2015 were approved.
	08/16

	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	There were no matters arising. 
	09/16

	6 CHAIR’S ACTION SINCE THE LAST MEETING (C/16/02)



	
	Noted.
	10/16

	7 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/16/03)


	
	The Vice-Chancellor highlighted the following from his report:


	

	
	· Professor Tom Scotto had been appointed as the University’s first Chief Scientific Advisor from April 2016. 
	11/16

	
	
	


	
	· Celia Edey had been awarded an OBE, and Rowena Macaulay an MBE, in the New Year Honours list. 
	12/16

	
	
	

	
	· The University had been ranked in the top 5 in the UK for international outlook and in the top 25 in the World.  

	13/16

	
	· An update and stocktake of the International Academy recovery plan had been considered by USG. The IA had not achieved the level of performance anticipated in the recovery plan that had been agreed with the Department and at a time when international recruitment was under pressure. Three options were reviewed - to continue as is; to explore investment requirements to compete more effectively with other providers; and, to explore opportunities for partnerships with third party providers. Option one was not viewed as sustainable and the other two options were being actively explored, together with opportunities to extend Year 0 offerings to Home/EU students in a wider range of additional subject areas. 


	14/16

	
	· Council members were encouraged to attend the Professorial Inaugural Lectures and the Essex Book Festival
	15/16

	
	In discussion it was noted that:


	

	
	· The funding for the Understanding Society project had been renewed.

	16/16

	
	· The delay in planning approval for the new sports facilities related to the potential impact of the facilities on the setting of the historic parkland.  Work was continuing with the planning authority to achieve a timely consent.
	17/16

	8 RENEWAL OF THE DVC AND EXECUTIVE DEANS TERMS OF OFFICE


	
	(a) Re-appointment of Professor Jules Pretty as Deputy Vice-Chancellor (C/16/04)

	

	
	The supporting biographies were welcomed and it was noted that in future it would be helpful for the supporting biographies to cover the post holders governance roles in addition to their academic work.
	18/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the re-appointment of Professor Pretty as Deputy Vice-Chancellor for a further consecutive period of three years from 1 August 2016 to 31 July 2019.
	19/16

	
	
	

	
	(b) Re-appointment of Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony as Executive Dean (Humanities) (C/16/05)


	

	
	Council approved the re-appointment of Professor Fox O’Mahony as Executive Dean (Humanities) for a further consecutive period of three years from 1 August 2016 to 31 July 2019.
	20/16

	
	
	

	
	(c) Re-appointment of Professor Graham Underwood as Executive Dean (Science and Health) (C/16/06)


	

	
	Council approved the re-appointment of Professor Graham Underwood as Executive Dean (Science and Health) for a further consecutive period of three years from 1 August 2016 to 31 July 2019.
	21/16

	9 ADMISSIONS UPDATE


	
	(a) Admissions Summary of 2015 Entry (C/16/07)
CONFIDENTIAL
	22/16-26/16

	
	
	

	
	(b) 2016 Recruitment and Admissions Update (C/16/08)
	

	
	
	

	
	CONFIDENTIAL
	27/16-30/16

	
	
	

	10 CONTRACTS OF EMPLOYMENT (C/16/09)


	
	The Director of HR introduced the revised contracts which set out more clearly the obligations between the University and its staff, reduced the number of contracts from three to two, and put all professional services staff on the same footing by, for example, clarifying how Ordinance 41 on grievance and disciplinary procedures would or would not apply to particular groups of staff. In addition research (ASR) staff on permanent contracts would become subject to the ordinances, leading to equity of treatment with other academic staff. 


	31/16

	
	It was noted there was still work to be done on fixed term contracts and atypical employees, and on graduate teaching assistants. Further proposals on these would be brought forward later in the year.

	32/16

	
	It was noted that whistleblowing, which was not referenced in the contract, was covered by an employment policy. 


	33/16


	
	In discussion it was noted that the People Strategy included a complex work plan and was proceeding to target, although work-streams were progressing in a different order. It was recognised that the cultural change required to fully embed the Strategy would take longer to achieve. 


	34/16


	
	Council approved the introduction of new contracts of employment for academic and professional permanent employees.
	35/16

	
	
	

	11 SPECIAL LEAVE POLICY (C/16/10)


	
	The proposal brought existing policies together, including leave for care responsibilities, taking a less prescriptive approach and would enable leave to be logged through the HR system, providing information about the deployment of staff and future staff requirements.


	36/16

	
	The People Strategy committed to a Volunteering policy which was currently under discussion. In addition further consideration was being given to broadening the scope to activity covered by the Special Leave Policy to cover voluntary and paid work. 


	37/16

	
	Council approved the introduction of provisions for care leave and the revised Special Leave Policy. 
	38/16

	
	
	

	12 COUNTER TERRORISM AND SECURITY ACT: INSTITUTIONAL ACTION (C/16/11)



	
	The Academic Registrar introduced the action plan for submission to HEFCE in April, noting that most actions were scored as green or amber. 

	39/16

	
	The Students’ Union had been consulted on the implementation of the External Speakers Policy and the SU was an active participant in the Safeguarding Advisory Group, supporting the University's action but was not required to proactively pursue its own activity.

	40/16

	
	In discussion it was noted that:

· Timescales in the Code of Practice on Events and External Speakers allowed for an appeal stage should a decision be taken that an event should not proceed. In practice most activities would be self-sponsored by members of University staff or a request could be made to the Registrar and Secretary for a member of SU staff to be designated as a sponsor. 


	41/16

	
	· There was a reliance on the judgement of sponsors and it was noted that should a deeper understanding be desirable in order to make a decision regarding an event, reference could be made to central University colleagues, who could seek advice from the statutory authorities in appropriate circumstances. 


	42/16

	
	· Events would normally be recorded using the University’s lecture capture system, and the same arrangement for requesting that a teaching event is not recorded would apply to other events. Such a request may act as a flag for further investigation. 

	43/16

	
	· A SharePoint system would be put in place to store information about bookings and events in one place and a safeguarding procedure would ensure appropriate referral and recording through a central file. Further joining up of information was not considered justified on the basis of the current level of risk and the nature of the relationship with the SU. 


	44/16

	
	· Appropriate and proportionate arrangements regarding IT risks would be put in place and were not likely to include web filtering. Most universities were not intending to introducing web filtering, although some universities already have such systems in place. Filtering would be kept under review in light of the evidence. 

	45/16

	
	Council noted that it had a commitment to freedom of speech, in line with its statutory responsibilities. The approach set out in the documents sought to balance the University’s full range of responsibilities.

	46/16

	
	Council noted and approved the Prevent Duty 2015 Implementation Action Plan, the Implementation Risk Assessment and Actions, the Policy on Academic Freedom and Freedom of Speech, the Events and External Speakers Code of Practice, and the Preliminary Self-Assessment report from the University of Essex to HEFCE.  

	47/16

	
	Council requested that the Policy and Code of Practice be reviewed in two years’ time.
	48/16

	13 2015 LEAVERS SUPPORT: KPI ASSURANCE REPORT (C/16/12)


	
	The Academic Registrar introduced the report drawing attention to:


	

	
	· Stepping stone activities to support graduates’ transition to employment which had led to 102 positive employment outcomes.

	49/16

	
	· The allocation of resources to both transitional and longer term opportunities to optimise return. 

	50/16

	
	· Investment made in study abroad, placements, internships and skills development through the curriculum. 


	51/16

	
	Council noted there was ongoing departmental engagement with embedding employability and skills in the curriculum, including new resources such as a virtual learning facility for PGT and PGR students. 


	52/16

	
	Council noted the limitations of the DLHE survey of outcomes six months after graduation as a means of evaluating success in this important aspect of the University’s work.  It was noted that the DLHE was under review.

	53/16

	
	Council noted the report. 
	54/16

	14 PARTNERSHIP PORTFOLIO (C/16/13)


	
	CONFIDENTIAL
	55/16-57/16

	15 REPORT ON PERFORMANCE AGAINST KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS (C/16/14)


	
	Council had reviewed Key Performance Indicator performance in detail at its away day in November 2015. It was noted that we were unlikely to meet our interim 2016 milestone of a top 30 position in the Times Good University Guide, in spite of anticipated improvements e.g. in employability, but that the ambition remained and Council agreed to retain the objective. 

	58/16

	
	Council noted the performance against University Key Performance Indicators and agreed that a review of our Strategic Plan aspirations, and the resources required to deliver them, would be undertaken in July 2017. 
	59/16

	16 FINANCIAL PLANNING ASSUMPTIONS (C/16/15)


	
	Council approved the financial planning assumptions. 
	60/16

	17 INFORMATION SECURITY POLICY (C/16/16)


	
	Council approved the policy. 
	61/16

	18 2014-15 ACCESS AGREEMENT AND NATIONAL SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAMME (NSP) MONITORING RETURN (C/16/17)


	
	Council approved the submission of the 2014-15 Access Agreement and National Scholarship Programme Monitoring Return. 
	62/16

	19 TUITION FEES, DISCOUNTS AND AWARDS FOR THE NEXT APPLICATION CYCLE (C/16/18)


	
	Council noted the tuition fees approved by USG on the recommendation of the Student Funding and Fees Group.
	63/16

	20 SUMMARY OF COMPANIES AND SHARE CAPITAL (C/16/19)


	
	Council noted the trading results and current share capital for subsidiary companies of the University.
	64/16


	21 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES


	
	(a) Resources Committee (18 January 2016) (C/16/20)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report. 
	65/16

	
	
	

	
	(b) Nominations Committee (18 January 2016) (C/16/21)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council approved all of the recommendations contained within the report from Nominations Committee. 
	66/16

	
	
	

	
	(c) Honorary Degrees and Honorary Fellowship Committee (20 January 2016) (C/16/22)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report.
	67/16

	22 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/16/23)



	
	Council approved all of the recommendations contained within the report from Senate. 
	68/16

	23 ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	
	Items starred for discussion:

	

	
	Tuition fees, discounts and awards for the next application cycle
The Vice-Chancellor explained that the rationale for the award of PGT and PGR Sports Scholarships was to build on success in attracting elite athletes helping to raise the profile of our university, noting that a previous UG excellence scheme had had no discernible impact on our recruitment. The Sports Strategy had boosted sports participation and performance in competitive sport, and included a commitment to initiating a programme of elite sport which was proving very successful.

	69/16

	
	Resources Committee (18 January 2016) 
It was noted that the Strategic Planning Advisory Group was an executive group advisory to USG, whose purpose was to consider longer term (3-5 year) issues than was possible through the annual planning round. The work of the Group would inform the planning round and decision-making at USG, feeding in to budgeting, and where appropriate to Council and its committees.
	70/16

	
	
	


	24 DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS


	
	The Council Induction for new members would be held on Monday 25 April 2016.
	71/16


	
	
	


	
	The next Council Away Day/ Council meetings would be held on Monday 
9 May 2016, 9-5pm and Monday 11 July 2016, 9-5pm.
	72/16

	
	
	


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business
Dr Sonia Virdee
Deputy Secretary
February 2016

